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in a bipartisan manner, to make sure 
we did what was in the best interest of 
this country. Unfortunately, that 
didn’t happen. Unfortunately, those 
best ideas didn’t all make it to the 
table, and that’s not what this country 
is built on. 

This country is built on making sure 
that this body makes decisions in an 
inclusive way, and I hope the Speaker 
will hold true to her words that she 
said earlier, that this was going to be 
the most inclusive body in the history 
of this body. You know, I’m concerned 
when that doesn’t happen. It leaves out 
those great ideas. It leaves out seg-
ments of America who want their 
voices heard here to make sure that we 
do things in a fair and equitable way. 

Madam Speaker, I call on you to 
make sure that we do have an inclusive 
process in this body. 

f 

FILIPINO VETERANS EQUITY ACT 

(Mr. HONDA asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. HONDA. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to urge Congress to restore U.S. 
veteran status to the surviving soldiers 
of over 250,000 Filipinos who were 
called into military service to the 
United States Armed Forces by Presi-
dent Roosevelt on July 26, 1941. 

Every year, I meet with the Filipino 
World War II veterans who walk the 
halls of Congress seeking to undo the 
injustice of the 1946 Recission Act 
which denied these veterans of their 
rightful benefits. Of all the Filipinos 
ordered into combat, only 18,000 are 
alive today, with each passing day 
bringing another funeral. These vet-
erans remain loyal to this country. 
You know in your hearts that these 
veteran soldiers who fought under our 
flag deserve the promise we made to 
them six decades ago. We are a country 
of promise makers, and therefore, we 
should be a country of promise keepers. 

America’s greatness is in its strength 
of character. Now it is our turn in the 
House to right this injustice. This is 
not just about the benefits for a few 
surviving heroes; it is also about our 
honor as a country and as a legislative 
body. 

Let’s do the right thing and return to 
the Filipino World War II veterans 
their due—recognition of a grateful na-
tion that their service to our country 
is just as equal as the soldiers with 
whom they stood shoulder to shoulder 
on the field of battle. 

f 

COMPREHENSIVE ENERGY BILL 

(Mr. BARRETT of South Carolina 
asked and was given permission to ad-
dress the House for 1 minute.) 

Mr. BARRETT of South Carolina. 
Madam Speaker, there was an energy 
bill brought to the floor yesterday, but 
unfortunately, it was not a comprehen-

sive bill or open for debate, and no 
Member was allowed to offer any 
amendment expanding the scope. 

The bill passed restricts miles of 
coastal States like my State of South 
Carolina. It tells us what we can ex-
plore, and it prohibits the States from 
sharing any revenues. That’s a bad deal 
for coastal States, and it’s a bad deal 
for this country. 

It imposes a new 15 percent renew-
able energy requirement on utilities, 
but it leaves out energy sources like 
nuclear, most hydro and even clean 
coal. South Carolina gets about 50 per-
cent of its power from nuclear energy, 
and this legislation will penalize my 
State. So it’s a bad deal for South 
Carolina, and it’s a bad deal for this 
country. 

Madam Speaker, what I also left out 
of this so-called comprehensive bill is 
coal-to-liquid technology, increased re-
finery capacity, domestic exploration 
in ANWR, and nuclear energy—our 
cleanest and safest supply of energy 
that we have. 

Madam Speaker, the bill passed is a 
bad deal for America. There is a smart-
er way. Let’s bring comprehensive en-
ergy legislation like the American En-
ergy Act to the floor. 

f 

REPUBLICANS ARE IN THE POCK-
ET OF BIG OIL, NOT INTERESTED 
IN HELPING STRUGGLING AMER-
ICANS 

(Mr. ARCURI asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute and to revise and extend his re-
marks.) 

Mr. ARCURI. Madam Speaker, on 
Tuesday, Democrats passed a com-
prehensive solution to the country’s 
energy crisis, but for all of their talk 
about solving this problem, Repub-
licans still oppose the effort. It’s no 
surprise the Republicans are against 
this commonsense energy plan. The 
plan makes Big Oil pay royalties on 
land they’ve leased for years so Ameri-
cans can start benefiting from oil com-
panies drilling on our land. That’s only 
fair. It is the American people’s land. 
Shouldn’t they get some of the bene-
fits? 

Our legislation also repeals tax 
breaks and subsidies that Big Oil has 
been getting for years, thanks to the 
Washington Republicans. Every quar-
ter, Big Oil is announcing larger prof-
its. They don’t need corporate welfare. 
This comprehensive energy legislation 
will help people—those middle class 
Americans suffering from high gas 
prices and dealing with the failed Bush- 
McCain economy at the same time. 

Madam Speaker, Tuesday’s energy 
vote shows that Democrats are work-
ing to help the American people, not 
lining the pockets of Big Oil. 

A PRETEND BILL 

(Mr. BISHOP of Utah asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute.) 

Mr. BISHOP of Utah. Madam Speak-
er, there is a song in a Broadway musi-
cal that reads ‘‘there’s a fine, fine line 
between reality and pretend.’’ That sig-
nifies, I think, what this House has 
been doing this last week. 

There is a real energy crisis that’s 
harming people. There was a real en-
ergy solution, an all-of-the-above, that 
was not allowed the courtesy of an 
open debate. Instead, we passed a pre-
tend bill that pretended to open up the 
offshore when it did not, that pre-
tended that the oil in ANWR does not 
exist, that pretended that coal and nu-
clear is not a part of our solution, that 
pretended that there is enough money 
to develop alternative sources when 
there is not, that pretended to be a se-
rious solution, but all it did is allow 
anybody, whether they voted for or 
against it, to go home to his or her dis-
trict and say, ‘‘I did something on en-
ergy.’’ 

We were on the cusp of doing some-
thing great, but instead, the reality is 
all we did is legitimize the cynicism 
people have of this particular body. We 
could have done so much more. The 
fact that we did not is a sad indictment 
of the process of this Congress. 

f 

VETERANS BENEFIT 
ENHANCEMENT ACT 

(Mr. SCOTT of Virginia asked and 
was given permission to address the 
House for 1 minute and to revise and 
extend his remarks.) 

Mr. SCOTT of Virginia. Madam 
Speaker, I rise to speak today in sup-
port of the bill S. 1315, the Veterans 
Benefit Enhancement Act of 2007, 
which contains a provision that gives 
veterans’ benefits to Filipinos who 
fought under the U.S. flag during 
World War II. 

As the only Member of Congress with 
any Filipino ancestry, I’m pleased to 
speak today in support of these bene-
fits for Filipino veterans. 

Members of the Commonwealth of 
the Philippines’ military were prom-
ised full veterans’ benefits if they 
fought for the United States during 
World War II. Because of this promise, 
many Filipino soldiers fought tire-
lessly and courageously for the United 
States, and they helped us defeat the 
Japanese empire in the Pacific. 

We have failed to fulfill our promise, 
and these veterans deserve the benefits 
that they were promised over 60 years 
ago. S. 1315 provides surviving Filipino 
veterans, all of whom are now in their 
eighties, with full veterans’ benefits. 

In honor of the service of the Filipino 
veterans, I urge the House of Rep-
resentatives to act swiftly and to take 
up and pass S. 1315. 
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BEST OF THE WORST EXAMPLES 
OF MEDIA BIAS 

(Mr. SMITH of Texas asked and was 
given permission to address the House 
for 1 minute and to revise and extend 
his remarks.) 

Mr. SMITH of Texas. Madam Speak-
er, by a 5-to-1 ratio, Americans believe 
the media are trying to help Senator 
OBAMA win the Presidency. The fol-
lowing partial list of the ‘‘Best of the 
Worst’’ examples of media bias shows 
why Americans are right to be con-
cerned. 

One, Senator OBAMA has led Senator 
MCCAIN in news coverage for 12 con-
secutive weeks, according to the Non-
partisan Project For Excellence in 
Journalism. 

Two, journalists who gave money to 
Senator OBAMA outnumber those who 
contributed to Senator MCCAIN by a 20– 
1 margin, according to Investors Busi-
ness Daily. 

Three, while the media often label 
Governor Palin ‘‘conservative,’’ they 
rarely call Senator OBAMA or Senator 
BIDEN ‘‘liberal,’’ even though the Na-
tional Journal ranked Senator OBAMA 
as the most liberal Member of the Sen-
ate and Senator BIDEN as the third 
most liberal Member of the Senate. 

Four, the New York Times opinion 
editor, a former staff member in the 
Clinton administration, refused to pub-
lish an op-ed by Senator MCCAIN about 
the Iraq war, just days after publishing 
an op-ed on the same subject by Sen-
ator OBAMA. 

Five, although the media criticize 
Senator MCCAIN for running negative 
TV ads, the nonpartisan Wisconsin Ad-
vertising Project found that 77 percent 
of Senator OBAMA’s recent ads have 
been negative, far more than Senator 
MCCAIN’s. 

f 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SPEAKER 
PRO TEMPORE 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Mem-
bers are reminded that when their time 
has expired, they are meant to end 
their remarks. 

f 

SUPPORT THE BORDER SECURITY 
SEARCH ACCOUNTABILITY ACT 
OF 2008 

(Ms. LORETTA SANCHEZ of Cali-
fornia asked and was given permission 
to address the House for 1 minute.) 

Ms. LORETTA SANCHEZ of Cali-
fornia. Madam Speaker, I come to the 
floor today to urge my colleagues to 
support H.R. 6869, the Border Security 
Search Accountability Act of 2008, 
which I introduced into the House last 
week. This bill establishes strict guide-
lines for Customs and Border Patrol 
and Immigration and Customs Enforce-
ment’s electronic device seizure policy. 

It is important to ensure that Cus-
toms and Border agents have the tools 

necessary to go after potential terror-
ists. This bill allows for the appro-
priate search, review, retention and 
sharing of information on an individ-
ual’s electronic device, as necessary for 
security purposes. 

H.R. 6869 also ensures that when an 
individual’s property is seized at a 
point of entry, there is a well-defined 
procedure in place that will protect 
their privacy and electronic data, espe-
cially the doctor-patient and attorney- 
client privileges. This legislation also 
requires the Department of Homeland 
Security to post information about in-
dividual rights related to border 
searches in visible areas near the 
search points so that individuals will 
understand their rights. 

f 

ANNOUNCEMENT BY THE SPEAKER 
PRO TEMPORE 

The SPEAKER pro tempore. Mem-
bers are reminded to heed the gavel 
when their time has expired. 

f 

GOOD ENERGY BILL NEEDED 

(Mr. CARTER asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. CARTER. Madam Speaker, we 
have got an investment crisis that 
seems to be rising and the talking 
heads were on television last night 
talking about it. Most everyone agreed 
that we needed a long-term plan that 
our investing community could look to 
as we grow our economy. It needs to be 
long-term and it needs to have solu-
tions. Part of that was an energy plan, 
a plan you could rely upon. 

I heard an environmentalist this 
morning say we need to go to alter-
native fuels, but we need a transition 
with carbon-based fuels. Yet we passed 
an energy plan which purports to have 
drilling for these necessary oil and gas 
resources, but there is still in place the 
availability of radical environmental-
ists to stop all drilling by filing law-
suits. They have declared 80 percent- 
plus of the areas off-limits to drilling, 
and they have set up kind of ‘‘gotchas’’ 
that will prevent the rest of that drill-
ing. 

We need a good energy plan. 

f 

ANOTHER CHANCE FOR GOP TO 
STAND UP TO WALL STREET 

(Mr. DEFAZIO asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. DEFAZIO. Well, we are going to 
give the Republicans another chance 
today. They have been standing up for 
Big Oil this week and their obscene 
profits, but we are going to give them 
a chance one more time. Twice they 
have killed legislation on the floor of 
the House to rein in energy specu-
lators. Now they are creating this fan-

tasy that George Bush lifting the mor-
atorium on offshore oil drilling drove 
down the price of oil. 

Well, no. Actually, the price of oil 
started to drop when we first debated 
reining in energy speculation on the 
floor of the House. It had already 
dropped considerably before Bush lifted 
the moratorium. 

Oil 10 years out is doing nothing for 
this year’s speculation. Going after the 
speculators by releasing oil from the 
SPR and breaking their backs, or just 
reining them in with regulation, which 
this administration hates, which has 
brought about the crash on Wall 
Street, will bring much more imme-
diate relief to the American con-
sumers. 

If we rein in speculation, then we 
won’t see these obscene run-ups again 
next year around Memorial Day. $600 
billion of speculative money flooded 
into that market. When it started flow-
ing out, the price of oil dropped. 

Rein in the speculators. Come on, 
GOP; stand up with us and take on 
Wall Street. 

f 

DEMOCRAT HOAX BILL WAS ALL 
ABOUT POLITICAL COVER 

(Mr. WILSON of South Carolina 
asked and was given permission to ad-
dress the House for 1 minute and to re-
vise and extend his remarks.) 

Mr. WILSON of South Carolina. 
Madam Speaker, on Tuesday, the 
House had a choice. They could support 
a bipartisan energy plan that invests in 
renewable energy resources, supports 
conservation and expands exploration 
for American oil and natural gas. It 
was not a perfect bill. There were addi-
tional items like nuclear energy that 
were not addressed, and should be. 

Unfortunately, House Democrats 
made a different choice. They decided 
to stand with their leadership and sup-
port a hoax of an energy bill that had 
no input from the minority, had been 
crafted overnight by the House Demo-
crat leadership, and failed to provide 
revenue sharing for States that author-
ized deepwater drilling off their shores. 
Moreover, the Democrat bill had a re-
newable energy mandate that would 
mean higher electricity bills for fami-
lies of southern and midwestern States. 

There was a bipartisan choice, and I 
am disappointed that so many chose to 
vote for a hoax bill that was all about 
political cover. 

In conclusion, God bless our troops, 
and we will never forget September the 
11th. 

f 

EIGHT DISASTROUS YEARS UNDER 
PRESIDENT BUSH 

(Mr. OLVER asked and was given 
permission to address the House for 1 
minute.) 

Mr. OLVER. Madam Speaker, as the 
stock market plunges, financial insti-
tutions fail and the economic pain 
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